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Itõs a clich® but 

Iõll say it 

anyway: Time 

f l i e s  w h e n 

youõre having 

fun. And has 

time flown for 

the past year! 

No th ing  ñ 

neither sleet, nor snow, nor rain ñ could have 

held me back from delivering my duties as the 

54th President of The Psychiatric Society of 

Westchester. 

But being CEO was intimidating. The executive 

council members that I was lead were the most 

brilliant, the most capable, the most seasoned 

psychiatrists in their fields. Yet with the open-

arm tradition most prominent under the 

leadership of the immediate past president, 

Dr. James Kelleher, they welcomed me ñ not 

only embracing my leadership, but treating 

me with a kindness and graciousness that was 

instrumental to making my presidency a 

success. 

Of this past year, one of the accomplishments I 

am most proud of is the creating of our first 

ever social media Facebook page: PSWinc. I 

would like to take this opportunity to thank the 

executive council members, Dr. Richard 

Altesman and Dr. Karen Gennaro, for having 

the foresight to approve its creation, and Dr. 

Eve Kellner, our youngest member, for 

creating it.  

Education is the foundation of The Psychiatric 

Society of Westchester. Our goal is to 

educate our peers of all disciplines and 

specialties by inviting top notch academics to 

present cutting edge innovations and 

technologies. We strive to educate our 

legislators by informing them of the realities 

of our successes and difficulties; we aim to 

educate our communities, our patients and 

their families, by organizing health fairs and 

creating opportunities for better access to our 

services. And we fulfilled these obligations 

with flying colors because of the efforts and 

the connections of Dr. Kessler and Dr. Stern, an 

impressive feat that would not have been 

possible without them, nor without the shrewd 

guidance of executive council member Dr. 

Richard McCarthy, who helped us accomplish 

all this within budget, nor without executive 

managers, Ms. Megan Rogers and Ms. Donna 

Gajda, whose organizational skills made sure 

everything ran smoothly.  

I would also like to remind and assure our 

members at large that every successful 

organization has mechanisms set up for it to 

have checks and balances. Our Society has 

this capability through the vast knowledge 

and experience of Dr. Deborah Cross and 

executive council members Dr. Barbara 

Goldblum, Dr. Edward Herman, and Dr. 

Richard Altesman. Without their òbreakingó 

powers, the PSW would be a runaway 

organization. 

So to our most capable incoming President, Dr. 

Barbara Goldblum, I say this: How lucky you 

are to have the most prolific group of 

physicians to lead. I am fully confident our 

Society will thrive and reach new heights 

under your leadership. 

And finally, to my dream team: Job well done 

ñ letõs do this again. Â 
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Walking through the 

1 , 8 0 0 - y e a r - o l d 

entrance hall of the 

Roman ruins of Galenõs 

medical center, the 

A s c l e p i e u m  i n 

Pergamum (now western 

Turkey,) several years 

a g o ,  t h e  g u i d e 

explained that this was 

probably the first 

psychiatric facility ever 

built. Galen, the famous 

Greek physician who 

was born and grew up in Pergamum, created a then state 

of the art medical facility. He was a physician, an 

anatomist, a scientist and a philosopher, and he believed 

the body and soul were integrated.  

Following the path the patients walked, I noticed the walls 

were studded with holes. Trained healers had been 

stationed behind the walls to whisper reassuring words 

through these openings to the arriving patients and 

immediately introduced calm. Rest, dream interpretation, 

and an individual therapist, without emotional reactivity 

(though an older, wise man,) were part of the treatments. 

Talk therapy was prescribed to reveal deep passions and 

secrets that would lead to psychological relief. The clientele 

was upscale to be sure, but the idea that an ill psyche, with 

unusual behaviors, needed some remedy was clear. Our 

guide could not tell us if any clinical records survived, or if 

they were even kept. History notes Galen cured a 

dignitaryõs wife of melancholia. All this coexisted with 

slavery and the gladiatorsõ circus.  

Madness has been recognized and dealt with throughout 

history in both kinder and more barbaric ways. What has 

remained a constant is that any population, as a whole, 

recognizes behavior that is out of its bounds, abnormal to 

the consensus, and distinct from what we could say would be 

moral issues. But here is the tricky part: when some of these 

behaviors which are not illnesses but social reactions and 

moral dilemmas are reassigned as mental illnesses. They 

are confused for lack of understanding or for politics or for 

expediency: the Salem witch trials, the Russian forcing of 

anti-psychotics on political prisoners, housing the mentally ill 

in our jails. And the òtreatmentsó included being burned at 

the stake, pharmaceutical torture, and incarceration.  

At our level of psychological awareness, we could explain 

such fierce punitive behaviors as reactions to feeling 

threatened. The restoration of that societyõs mental security 

was achieved at any cost: burn them alive, teach the others 

a lesson, shut them away, even if illness and social actions 

were merged and confused. Look how long it took to un-

diagnose sexual preference as a disease or as a 

perversion. 

The illnesses that existed 2,000 years ago still exist. 

Perhaps smallpox has been eradicated but not much else; 

they keep reappearing. Our psychiatric attempts to make 

people better, to relieve a diseased state, to ease mental 

pain, continue with somatic treatments, medications, voices 

reaching us in various therapies, and now genetic 

approaches. These have brought so many suffering people 

to remission, or certainly to improvement. But there is still 

illness and it keeps coming. It disrupts individualsõ lives, 

familiesõ lives and societal life. Madmen can harm people 

and non-madmen certainly harm people. Our laws provide 

different penalties for these groups, but the cost to society is 

still great as we all too well know from so many news 

headlines.  

Psychiatrists discriminate, that is we diagnose, we separate 

illnesses with their behaviors from human behaviors that 

each society defines as regular for its population, and then 

we treat the disease. Psychiatrists treat the mentally ill with 

objectivity, decency and all the moral fiber that the 

Hippocratic Oath commands of us. We do not participate in 

torture. We do not participate in carrying out death 

sentence decrees. We legislate for laws that demand 

treatments for all in our care.  

Message From Our Incoming PresidentñPsychiatry: Where we have been, but where are 

we going? 

By: Barbara Goldblum, MD 

Continued on page 10 
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The Harry Potter novels dramatize a 

crucial conflict between wizards, those 

with a leaning towards magic, and 

muggles, those who are so concrete 

that they lack any taste for magic and 

harbor only fear and contempt for it. 

Decades before the era of Potter, in 

1964, the American psychologist 

Abraham Maslow described a similar 

divide: between òpeakers,ó those 

prone to a sense of the transcendent, 

and ònon-peakers,ó those who are defended against the 

world of religious or mythical experience. 

Maslow coined the term òpeak expeienceó to refer to key 

moments of the sublime in a personõs life, and in the short 

collection, Religions, Values and Peak-Experiences, he 

provides the conclusions from his systematic studies of these 

experiences. He presents a view of humanistic psychology as 

an alternative to the pathologizing focus of the Freudian 

school of behaviorism. It is also a third alternative beyond 

both traditional religion and narrowly òobjectiveó science. In 

the process, he lays essential groundwork for an integration 

of spirituality and modern psychology. 

The book begins with brief essays that all critique our 

dichotomizing tendency (the first 58 pages) and ends with 

several appendices that are highly useful summaries (the last 

58 pages). Appendix A details the characteristics of peak 

experiences. Today it might be tempting to dismiss these 

features as evidence of manic or hypomanic symptomology. 

Despite the undeniable overlap between religious experience 

and psychosis, such pathologizing would be a serious mistake. 

Maslowõs pioneering work serves as a persuasive warning 

against just this sort of reductionism.  Â 

 

Teaching Day Review: Maintenance of Certification, Electronic Prescribing and Private Practice 

By: Karl Kessler, MDñProgram Coordinator  

The Psychiatric Society sponsored a very interesting Teaching 

Day at the Staff Annex II at New York Presbyterian Hospital in 

White Plains on April 18th. The day began with an enlightening 

presentation on the Maintenance of Certification (MOC) given 

by Dr. Steve Epstein, representing the American Board of 

Psychiatry and Neurology (ABPN). Dr. Epstein reported that 

there has been pressure on organized medicine to: 1) reduce 

medical errors and increase patient safety, 2) provide more 

information to patients regarding physicians competency and as 

a means to assure patients that physicians are up-to-date in their 

clinical skills, and 3) reduce healthcare costs by improving 

medical care. The different medical specialties have responded 

to these concerns by establishing the MOC requirement. 

A recertification process for Board Certification in psychiatry 

was begun in 1994. This evolved in MOC. In 2014, the process 

was again changed, to Continuous Maintenance of Certification 

(C-MOC). Completion of the requirements and passing the MOC 

and C-MOC examination allows Specialty Board Certification 

for a 10-year period.  

The components of MOC are: 

1) Professional Standing: That the physician has an unrestricted 

state medical license 

2) CME and Self-Assessments (SA): the completion of a certain 

number of CMEs and SAs. A certain number of CME credits 

may be obtained through means such as peer supervision or 

publishing papers 

3) The completion of an improvement in medical practice unit 

(called Performance in Practice or PIP). 

4) Cognitive Expertise: Taking an MOC examination every 10 

years: All of the CME and SA and PIP requirements must be 

completed before taking the examination.  

The specific content needed for MOC depends on the year of 

the original MOC certification or recertification. Physicians 

certified 2005 or earlier are subject to slightly different 

requirements (270 CME credits over 10 years) than physicians 

Continued on page 5 

Book Review: Religions, Values, and Peak-Experiences 

Maslow, A.H. (1964) - Columbus, Ohio: Ohio University Press. 

By: Tony Stern, M.D. 
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Teaching Day Review: Maintenance of Certification, Electronic Prescribing and  Private Practice 

By: Karl Kessler, MDñProgram Coordinator (continued from pg. 3) 

certified or recertified 2006-2011 (300 CME credits over 10 

years, but 150 credits must be obtained in the 5 years before 

taking the examination). Those physicians certified or recertified 

in 2012 or later are subject to yet a different program, called 

Continuous Maintenance of Certification (C-MOC). For C-MOC, 

specific MOC activities must be completed within every three-

year period, apparently so that clinical skills are kept up to date 

and medical education is not postponed until the end of the 10 

year certification period. 

Each state has its own requirements for maintaining a medical 

license, but in most, if not all, cases, meeting the ABPN MOC 

program will fulfill the requirements for state maintenance of 

licensure. 

The pass rate for those taking the exam the first time is 

approximately 70%. The pass rate for any subsequent 

examinations is greater than 90%. Beginning in 2016, a Patient 

Safety Course requirement will be added to the MOC. 

At first glance, the MOC process is complicated and demanding. 

Complaints from physicians have resulted in some changes that 

attempt to simplify and rationalize the process. For example, the 

Feedback Module component of the PIP will become optional 

beginning in 2016. 

Personal record keeping can be done through the ABPN òFolio 

Program,ó which requires an annual fee and can be found on the 

ABPN web site. This program keeps a record of your educational 

activities. If you remain enrolled in the Folio Program, there is no 

fee to take the exam every 10 years. 

The ABPN website (www.abpn.com) includes information about 

the whole process of MOC and recertification and is the place to 

start when learning about the MOC requirements. The website 

also lists proprietary courses that can be used to fulfill the MOC 

education requirements.  

Electronic Prescribing and Patient Disclosure 

For the second presentation, attorney Rachel Fernbach, Deputy 

Director and Assistant General Counsel of New York State 

Psychiatric Association, talked about Mandatory Electronic 

Prescribing (e-prescribing) and some new physician disclosure 

requirements. Mandatory e-prescribing is part of the NY State 

Internet System for Tracking Over-Prescribing (I-STOP) law, which 

was intended to reduce the abuse of controlled substances, 

especially opiates.  

Passage of I-STOP was given impetus by the robbery of Haven 

Drugs in Medford, New York in June 2011, which was a 

particularly gruesome example of the many robberies of 

pharmacies by prescription drug addicts. It was carried out by a 

couple who were looking to steal opiates to satisfy their 

addiction. The robbery resulted in the murder of four people and 

the theft of 11,000 tablets of hydrocodone. Electronic prescribing 

is intended to reduce the abuse of prescription medications by 

preventing the alteration, forgery, or theft of paper 

prescriptions, as well as allowing better monitoring of the 

prescribing of controlled substances. 

All electronic medical records systems already allow for e-

prescribing of non-controlled substances and many now allow e-

prescribing of controlled substances. In New York, The Bureau of 

Narcotic Enforcement of the Department of Health regulates 

controlled substance prescriptions and the Office of Professions 

of the Department of Education regulates prescriptions of non-

controlled substances. For prescribing controlled substances, a 

prescriber must use prescribing software that satisfies the security 

requirements mandated by the Federal DEA and then register it 

with the NY Department of Health through the Registration for 

Official Prescriptions and E-Prescribing Systems (ROPES) 

application to be found on their website. The ROBES application 

can be found on the Health Commerce System website (part of 

the Dept. of Health). The date for mandatory electronic 

prescribing in New York was moved from March 2015 to March 

27, 2016, because too many prescribers were unprepared for 

electronic prescribing. 

Registration for e-prescribing includes identity verification 

(òidentity proofingó) of each prescriber through name, address, 

date of birth, Social Security number, active credit card number 

and their drivers license number.  

Once an account has been established, each e-prescription must 

be created using a ò2-factor authentication.ó For the prescriber, 

this includes a password to enter the prescribing site and a 

numeric code or biometric identity identifier. Biometric identifiers, 

such as a fingerprint, are rarely used at this point. The numeric 

code can be received over the internet using an application 

(òsoftware tokenó) on a computer or smart phone, or it can be 

Continued on page 8 
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